TAX INFORMATION

Bulletin

CONTENTS

- 1 In summary
- 2 Interpretation statements
 IS 18/02: Goods and services tax GST treatment of distributions made by a trading trust to a beneficiary
- 15 Standard practice statements
 SPS 18/03: Effective date of GST registrations
 Review of SPS 08/03: Withdrawn Standard Practice Statement
- 20 Legislation and determinations
 Determination CRS 2018/007 CRS applied standard Non-Reporting Financial Institution determination Foundation North
- Legal decisions case notes

 Enforcement Proceedings, Judicial Review and Interim Relief

 Appeal not setting aside bankruptcy notice is direct to the Court of Appeal



YOUR OPPORTUNITY TO COMMENT

Inland Revenue regularly produces a number of statements and rulings aimed at explaining how taxation law affects taxpayers and their agents. Because we are keen to produce items that accurately and fairly reflect taxation legislation and are useful in practical situations, your input into the process, as a user of that legislation, is highly valued.

You can find a list of the items we are currently inviting submissions on as well as a list of expired items at www.ird.govt.nz/public-consultation

Email your submissions to us at public.consultation@ird.govt.nz or post them to:

Public Consultation Office of the Chief Tax Counsel Inland Revenue PO Box 2198 Wellington 6140

You can also subscribe at www.ird.govt.nz/public-consultation to receive regular email updates when we publish new draft items for comment.

IN SUMMARY

Interpretation statements

IS 18/02: Goods and services tax - GST treatment of distributions made by a trading trust to a beneficiary

2

This Interpretation Statement considers the GST treatment of a distribution made by a GST-registered trading trust to a beneficiary, where that distribution consists of goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity. It notes that the supply will be an associated supply, and the different timing and value of supply rules that apply to associated supplies. It also considers situations where supplies may trigger obligations on the trading trust to register for or deregister from GST.

Standard practice statements

SPS 18/03: Effective date of GST registrations

15

The statement sets out the effective date from which the Commissioner will register a person for GST. It covers the general rules under the legislation and also explains how the Commissioner will apply discretion where the legislation provides for an alternative date to be used.

Review of SPS 08/03: Withdrawn Standard Practice Statement

19

This item has been withdrawn.

Legislation and determinations

Determination CRS 2018/007 - CRS applied standard - Non-Reporting Financial Institution determination - Foundation North

20

Foundation North is a non-reporting financial institution for the purposes of the CRS applied standard and requirements under Part 11B of the Tax Administration Act 1994.

Legal decisions - case notes

Enforcement Proceedings, Judicial Review and Interim Relief

22

Shane Warner Builders Ltd ("the applicant"), by its sole director and shareholder, Shane Warner sought interim relief in the form of a stay of the liquidation proceedings filed by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue ("the Commissioner") to recover unpaid PAYE and Goods and Services Tax (GST) in order to allow its judicial review proceedings to be heard. The applicant sought declarations in the judicial review proceedings that the Commissioner has erred in law and acted unreasonably in failing to accept its proposal to pay outstanding tax over time. The Court declined to grant interim relief to the applicant as it was not satisfied that an interim order was reasonably necessary to preserve the applicant's position.

Appeal not setting aside bankruptcy notice is direct to the Court of Appeal

24

In a decision on 15 June 2018, Dr Muir's application to set aside a bankruptcy notice issued against him by the Commissioner was dismissed by the High Court. Dr Muir sought leave from the High Court to appeal to the Court of Appeal.

The High Court agreed with the Commissioner and held that an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is not an interlocutory application; rather a stand-alone proceeding. As such, the High Court had no jurisdiction to grant the application for leave and Dr Muir needs to appeal directly to the Court of Appeal.

INTERPRETATION STATEMENTS

This section of the TIB contains interpretation statements issued by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue.

These statements set out the Commissioner's view on how the law applies to a particular set of circumstances when it is either not possible or not appropriate to issue a binding public ruling.

In most cases Inland Revenue will assess taxpayers in line with the following interpretation statements. However, our statutory duty is to make correct assessments, so we may not necessarily assess taxpayers on the basis of earlier advice if at the time of the assessment we consider that the earlier advice is not consistent with the law.

IS 18/02: Goods and services tax - GST treatment of distributions made by a trading trust to a beneficiary

All legislative references are to the Goods and Services Tax Act 1985 (the Act) unless otherwise stated. Relevant legislative provisions are reproduced in the Appendix to this Interpretation Statement.

Scope of this statement

This Interpretation Statement considers the GST treatment of a distribution made by a GST-registered trading trust to a beneficiary, where that distribution consists of goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity.

Summary

- Where a GST-registered trading trust makes a distribution to a beneficiary for no consideration and that distribution consists of goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity, it will be an associated supply for GST purposes. This is because the supply is between two associated persons – the trust and the beneficiary.
- The supply will likely be a taxable supply as it will be made in New Zealand in the course or furtherance of the GST-registered trading trust's taxable activity. However, in certain circumstances the supply could be an exempt supply under s 14.
- The consideration for the supply is nil. This is because the beneficiary does not pay anything for this distribution of goods. However, GST is payable based on the value of a supply, not necessarily the consideration provided by the recipient. If the beneficiary uses the goods to make taxable supplies (or intends to), the value of the supply will be the consideration paid (ie, nil). Otherwise, the value of the supply will be the open market value of the goods.
- The time of supply will vary depending on whether the goods vest in the beneficiary with an immediate right to present possession, or with a right to future possession. It also depends on whether the goods supplied can be removed or not.
 - If the distribution vests property in the beneficiary with a right to present possession and the property is to be removed, then the time of supply will be at the time of the removal.
 - If the distribution vests property in the beneficiary with a right to present possession and the property is not to be removed, then the time of supply will be at the same time as the resolution to distribute is made. This is because the property will be immediately available to the beneficiary at that point.
 - If the distribution vests property in the beneficiary with a right to future possession, the time of supply is at the time the beneficiary is permitted to remove the goods. It is unlikely that the beneficiary would be permitted to remove the property until the future date stipulated in the resolution to distribute. If the goods cannot be removed, the time of supply is the future date when those goods are made available.
- In all cases, it is irrelevant that legal title might not have been transferred to the beneficiary at the time of supply (ie, on removal or when the goods are made available).
- If there is a delay in the transfer of goods from the trust to the beneficiary, the delay may create a bare trust relationship. This means the trustee will hold the goods as bare trustee.
- Distributions of goods to beneficiaries may trigger obligations on the trust to either register for or deregister from GST. However, distributions of all of the trust assets or distributions resulting in a substantial and permanent reduction in the size or scale of the trust's taxable activity will not of themselves trigger a liability to register for GST. Distributions of all of the trust's assets are likely to trigger a liability to deregister from GST though.

Analysis

- This Interpretation Statement considers the GST treatment of a distribution made by a GST-registered trading trust to a beneficiary, where that distribution consists of goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity. To determine the GST treatment of these distributions the following questions need to be considered:
 - Are the trust and the beneficiary "associated persons"?
 - Is there a supply of goods or services?
 - If there is a supply, is it a taxable supply?
 - What is the value of the supply?
 - What is the time of supply?
- 10. The Interpretation Statement will also consider:
 - the effects of any delay in making a distribution; and
 - any GST registration and deregistration obligations that might arise as a result of a distribution.
- 11. Examples are included at the end of this Interpretation Statement to illustrate some of the concepts discussed.

Are the trust and the beneficiary "associated persons"?

- 12. If the trust and the beneficiary are associated persons, any supply made by the trust to the beneficiary will be an "associated supply" (s 2) and special rules will apply for determining the value and time of that supply.
- 13. Section 2A defines "associated persons". Of relevance is s 2A(1)(f), which confirms that a "trustee of a trust" and a beneficiary are associated persons, unless the beneficiary is a charitable or non-profit body.
- 14. "Unincorporated body" is defined in s 2 and includes "a trustee of a trust". Section 57(2)(a) explains that where an unincorporated body carries on a taxable activity, the members of that body (the trustees) shall not themselves be registered. Section 57(2)(d) explains that in these circumstances, the registration shall be in the name of the trust.
- 15. Consequently, it is the Commissioner's view that the reference to "trustee of a trust" in s 2A can also be read as a reference to the trust. The Commissioner therefore considers that a trust and a beneficiary are associated persons.

Is there a supply of goods or services?

- 16. Distributions of goods by a trust to a beneficiary are often made for no consideration. The trust does not charge the beneficiary for the distribution and the beneficiary does not make any payment. This raises the issue of whether there is a supply for GST purposes.
- 17. "Supply" is defined widely in s 5(1) to include "all forms of supply". The courts interpret the word as meaning "to furnish with or provide". In C & E v Oliver [1980] 1 All ER 353 (QB), a value added tax case concerning a similar definition of "supply", Griffiths J stated at 354-355:
 - There is no definition of "supply" in the Act itself, but it is quite clear from the language of the Act that "supply" is a word of the widest import "Supply" is the passing of possession in goods pursuant to an agreement whereunder the supplier agrees to part with and the recipient agrees to take possession. By "possession" is meant, in this context, control over the goods, in the sense of having the immediate facility for their use. This may or may not involve the physical removal of the goods.
 - [Emphasis added]
- 18. Therefore, a supply exists where goods are distributed by a GST-registered trading trust to a beneficiary, where the distribution consists of goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity. The trust furnishes or provides the goods to the beneficiary. The trust agrees to part with possession of the goods and the beneficiary agrees to accept them.
- 19. However, not all supplies by a trust to a beneficiary are distributions. For example, in The Trustee, Executors and Agency Company New Zealand Ltd v CIR (1997) 18 NZTC 13,076 the taxpayer trust sold the trust's farmland to a beneficiary. This was not a distribution by the trust to the beneficiary but a sale of the trust's assets to that person. On the facts, this was taken to be an ordinary supply in the course or furtherance of the trust's taxable activity. This transaction was a sale and not a distribution of trust assets.

¹ Databank Systems Ltd v CIR (1987) 9 NZTC 6,213 (HC) at 6,223.

Is the supply a taxable supply?

- 20. Where a GST-registered trading trust makes a distribution of goods to a beneficiary there will be supply for GST purposes. It must then be determined whether that supply is a taxable supply.
- 21. A "taxable supply" is defined in s 2(1) as "a supply of goods and services in New Zealand that is charged with tax under section 8 and includes a supply that section 11, 11A, 11AB or 11B requires to be charged at the rate of 0%".
- 22. Section 8(1) is the primary charging section:

Imposition of goods and services tax on supply

(1) Subject to this Act, a tax, to be known as goods and services tax, shall be charged in accordance with the provisions of this Act at the rate of 15% on the supply (but not including an exempt supply) in New Zealand of goods and services, on or after 1 October 1986, by a registered person in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity carried on by that person, by reference to the value of that supply.

...

- 23. For the supply to be a taxable supply, it must be made in New Zealand "in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity". This phrase is not defined in the Act. The courts have held that the phrase "in the course of" includes "things belonging to or arising out of", encompassing "natural incidents" and "things necessarily incidental to" the activity.² The courts have also held that a supply will be in the furtherance of the activity, even if it is not in the course of it, if it is made to "help, achieve, or advance" the purpose or object of the taxable activity.³ The courts have held that a supply of goods that have been exclusively used for private purposes is not a supply in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity.⁴
- 24. The courts have interpreted the phrase "in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity" widely to cover any supplies made "in connection with" a taxable activity, including the sale of capital assets used in carrying on a taxable activity. In Case K55, Judge Bathgate stated that there must be a discernible relationship or nexus between the goods supplied and the taxable activity, at 457.6
 - ... "In the course or furtherance of" a taxable activity is not an altogether different concept from the income tax situation of "... in gaining or producing," the assessable income. It may be that to discover whether a supply is in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity some discernible nexus should be apparent between the activity and the supply. It would not appear inappropriate. As on the application of sec 104 of the *Income Tax Act* it is a question of fact and degree as to whether a supply is in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity carried on by the person concerned. There must obviously be a discernible relationship between the supply and the activity in the form of a nexus for the supply to be in the course or furtherance of the activity.

[Emphasis added]

- 25. When a trustee distributes goods to a beneficiary, the supply will be connected with the trust's taxable activity if the goods distributed formed part of the taxable activity. The fact that the trust claimed an input tax deduction for the goods when acquired is evidence of the connection between the goods and the trust's taxable activity. By distributing the goods to the beneficiary the goods are no longer available to the trust as of right (unless the beneficiary agrees to allow the trust to continue to use the goods). The discernible relationship between the taxable activity and the supply (the distribution) indicates that the supply to the beneficiary will be made in the furtherance (although not necessarily the course) of the taxable activity.
- 26. The rate of GST (if any) that will apply to a distribution will depend on whether the supply is a taxable supply or an exempt supply. For most supplies in New Zealand by a GST-registered trust to a beneficiary in the course or furtherance of a taxable activity, the rate of GST is 15% unless the compulsory zero-rating provisions or other special rules apply (see [68]). In some circumstances the supply could be an exempt supply under s 14.

² Public Trustee v Henderson & Pollard Ltd [1956] NZLR 180 (Compensation Court) at 185-186; Case M129 (1990) 12 NZTC 2,839 at 2,845.

³ Case N43 (1991) 13 NZTC 3,361 at 3,366.

⁴ Case P4 (1992) 14 NZTC 4,024 at 4,032. No comment was made on this aspect on appeal (Newman v CIR (1994) 16 NZTC 11,229 (HC); Newman v CIR (1995) 17 NZTC 12,097 (CA)). See also Tax Information Bulletin Vol 5, No 5 (October 1993):8, Questions We've Been Asked "Sale of Land was Part of Taxable Activity" in relation to the sale of land that was part of the taxpayer's wider taxable activity although not part of its main activity.

⁵ Case K55 (1988) 10 NZTC 453; Hibell v CIR (1991) 13 NZTC 8,195 (HC).

⁶ See also CIR v Dormer & Anor (1997) 18 NZTC 13,466 (HC) at 13,459, Hibell, Case U37 (2000) 19 NZTC 9,353 at [38] and Case V16 (2002) 20 NZTC 10,182 at [58].

What is the value of the supply?

- 27. The value of a supply is determined under s 10. Where the supply is for consideration, the value of the supply is determined under s 10(2):
 - (2) Subject to this section, the value of a supply of goods and services shall be such amount as, with the addition of the tax charged, is equal to the aggregate of,-
 - (a) to the extent that the consideration for the supply is consideration in money, the amount of the money:
 - (b) to the extent that the consideration for the supply is not consideration in money,—
 - (i) the open market value of that consideration, if subparagraph (ii) does not apply; or
 - (ii) the value of the consideration agreed by the supplier and the recipient, if subsection (2B) applies.
- 28. Where the supply is for no consideration, the value of the supply will be nil under s 10(19):
 - Subject to the foregoing provisions of this section where any supply is made for no consideration, the value of that supply shall be nil.
- 29. "Consideration" is defined in s 2(1):
 - consideration, in relation to the supply of goods and services to any person, includes any payment made or any act or forbearance, whether or not voluntary, in respect of, in response to, or for the inducement of, the supply of any goods and services, whether by that person or by any other person; but does not include any payment made by any person as an unconditional gift to any non-profit body
- 30. When a trustee distributes goods forming part of the trust's taxable activity to a beneficiary, the beneficiary is unlikely to be required to pay anything for the property, or to act or forbear to act in response to, or for the inducement of, the supply of the property. Therefore, it is likely that the consideration for the supply (the distribution) will be nil.
- 31. However, both s 10(2) and s 10(19) are subject to the other provisions in s 10. In particular, s 10 has special rules relating to associated supplies. As mentioned previously from [12], "associated supply" is defined in s 2(1) and includes a supply made between a trust and a beneficiary.
- 32. The value of an "associated supply" is determined under s 10(3):
 - Subject to subsections (3A), (3AB), (3B), (3C), (3D) and (8), the consideration for a supply is treated as being the open market value of the supply if-
 - (a) the supply is made by a person for no consideration or for a consideration that is less than the open market value of the supply; and
 - (b) the supply is an associated supply; and
 - (c) the supply is not a fringe benefit that the supplier has, or is deemed to have, provided or granted under the FBT rules of the Income Tax Act 2007 to the recipient, being a person employed under a contract of service by the supplier.
- 33. Where s 10(3) applies, it substitutes the open market value of the supply for the actual consideration.
- 34. Section 10(3) is subject to exceptions in ss 10(3A)-(3D). Of relevance are ss 10(3A) and 10(3AB):
 - (3A) Subsection (3) does not apply to a supply if—
 - (a) the recipient acquired the supply for the principal purpose of making taxable supplies; and
 - (b) the recipient is entitled to make a deduction under section 20(3) in respect of the supply, or would be entitled to make such a deduction if-
 - (i) the amount of the deduction were determined under section 3A(3)(e) instead of under section 3A(3)(a):
 - (ii) there were consideration for the supply:
 - (iii) the supplier were a registered person who had complied with the requirements of the Act; and
 - (c) the supply is not a supply of financial services to which subsection (3B) applies.
 - (3AB) Subsection (3) does not apply to a supply of goods and services if the recipient—
 - (a) acquires the supply for no consideration; and
 - (b) from the time of the supply, applies the goods and services for the purpose of making taxable supplies.
- 35. Sections 10(3A) and 10(3AB) apply if the beneficiary uses (or intends to use) the goods to make taxable supplies. In this case (or where one of the other provisions that exclude the operation of s 10(3) applies), the ordinary provisions for valuing the supply of goods and services apply (ss 10(2) and 10(19)). This means the value of the supply will be nil. These rules prevent the beneficiary from obtaining an input tax deduction on the open market value of the goods when the beneficiary paid nothing for the distribution, being a supply between associated persons.
- 36. Therefore, if the beneficiary uses or intends to use the goods distributed to make taxable supplies, the value of the supply is nil. Otherwise, the value of the supply is the open market value of the goods.

What is the time of supply?

37. Section 9(1) is the general time of supply rule. The time of supply is the earlier of the time the invoice is issued or the time any payment is received:

9 Time of supply

- (1) Subject to this Act, for the purposes of this Act a supply of goods and services shall be deemed to take place at the earlier of the time an invoice is issued by the supplier or the recipient or the time any payment is received by the supplier, in respect of that supply.
- 38. For distributions from a trust to a beneficiary, the general time of supply rule is overridden by the rules for associated supplies. This is because the trustee and the beneficiary are associated persons (s 2A(1)(f)) (see from [12] above). The time of supply rule for associated supplies is at s 9(2)(a):
 - (2) Notwithstanding anything in subsection (1), a supply of goods and services shall be deemed to take place—
 - (a) if the supply is an associated supply,—
 - (i) in the case of a supply of goods which are to be removed, at the time of the removal; and
 - (ii) in the case of a supply of goods which are not to be removed, at the time when they are made available to the recipient; and

provided that this paragraph shall not apply in any case where an invoice is issued, or any payment is made, in respect of that supply, on or before the last day for furnishing the return in relation to the taxable period during which, but for this proviso, that supply would have been made:

...

...

- 39. The proviso at the end of s 9(2)(a) is unlikely to apply to a trust distribution made for no consideration. This is because s 24(5)(a) states that a supplier is not required to provide a tax invoice if the consideration for a supply does not exceed \$50.
- 40. The time of supply for an associated supply will depend on whether the goods can be removed or not. In all cases, it is irrelevant that legal title may not yet have been transferred to the beneficiary at the time the goods are removed or made available.

Time of supply where there is an immediate right to present possession

41. Where the beneficiary has an immediate right to present possession, the time of supply is at the time of removal of the goods. If the goods cannot be removed, the time of supply is when those goods are made available.

Goods can be removed

42. Under s 9(2)(a)(i), if the distribution vests goods in the beneficiary with an immediate right to present possession, and the goods are to be removed, then the time of supply will be at the time of the removal. An example of goods that may be removed is a car. When the beneficiary takes possession of the car to drive it away, the time of supply will be triggered.

Goods cannot be removed

43. Under s 9(2)(a)(ii), if the property vested in the beneficiary is goods that are not to be removed, then the time of supply will be at the time the goods are made available to the beneficiary. An example of goods that are not to be removed is a building. If a distribution vests property in the beneficiary with an immediate right to present vacant possession, the property will be "made available" to the beneficiary. This means that the time of supply will be at the same time as the resolution to distribute is passed.

Time of supply when there is a right to future possession

44. Where the beneficiary has a right to future possession, the time of supply is at the time the beneficiary is permitted to remove the goods. It is unlikely that the beneficiary would be permitted to remove the property until the future date stipulated in the resolution to distribute. If the goods cannot be removed, the time of supply is the future date when those goods are made available.

Delay in transferring goods - creation of a bare trust relationship

45. Where a trust resolves to distribute goods to a beneficiary (either with a right to present possession or future possession), there may sometimes be a delay in the transfer of the goods. This delay may create a bare trust relationship. This means the trustee will hold the goods as a bare trustee. The Laws of New Zealand: Trusts (online ed, LexisNexis NZ Limited at [120]) defines a "bare trustee" as follows:

Meaning of "bare trustee". A "bare trustee" is a person who holds property in trust for the absolute benefit and at the absolute disposal of other persons who are of full age and sui juris in respect of it, and who has personally no present beneficial interest in it and no duties to perform in respect of it except to convey or transfer it to persons entitled to hold it, and he or she is bound to convey or transfer the property accordingly when required to do so.1

1 Christie v Ovington (1875) 1 Ch D 279, Morgan v Swansea Urban Sanitary Authority (1878) 9 Ch D 582, Re Docwra (1885) 29 Ch D 693, Re Cunningham and Frayling [1891] 2 Ch 567 at 571 and 572 per Stirling J, Re Blandy Jenkins' Estate [1917] 1 Ch 46 (where the earlier authorities were reviewed), and Schalit v Joseph Nadler Ltd [1933] 2 KB 79. A bare trustee may originally have had duties in respect of the property which have since ceased (Christie v Ovington (1875) 1 Ch D 279 at 281 per Hall V-C) or which have been superseded by a request from the persons entitled to the property to convey it to them (Morgan v Swansea Urban Sanitary Authority (1878) 9 Ch D 582 at 585 per Jessel MR). A person who has personally an existing beneficial interest of any kind in the trust property is in no circumstances a bare trustee of it: Lysaght v Edwards (1876) 2 Ch D 499 at 506 per Jessel MR.

A bare trustee has no equity in the property subject to the trust, and so has no interest which can be charged: Motor Vehicle Dealers' Institute Inc v UDC Finance (1991) Ltd [1994] 1 NZLR 659. See observations on the meaning of "bare trustee" in Herdegen v Federal Commissioner of Taxation (1988) 84 ALR 271. Common examples of bare trustees are solicitors' nominee companies and contributory mortgage nominee companies: ...

- 46. An example might be the transfer of a commercial building which has been vested in the beneficiary by valid resolution of the trustee. If the transfer of legal title to the beneficiary was delayed, it is likely that the trustee holds the building as a bare trustee for the beneficiary during that intervening period.
- 47. For GST purposes, unless the trustee and the beneficiary agree otherwise, the bare trustee acts as the agent of the beneficiary.7 This means that:
 - supplies by or to a bare trustee are treated as supplies that are made by or to the beneficiary;8
 - any activity involving supplies for a property subject to a bare trust is carried out by the beneficiary;9
 - when a bare trustee transfers legal title to the beneficiary there is no GST supply.¹⁰
- 48. Consequently, when a trust passes a resolution to distribute property to a beneficiary with an immediate right to possession, there will be a supply by the trust to the beneficiary. If, after the distribution, the trustee holds legal title to the property for the beneficiary as bare trustee, there will be no supply for GST purposes when the trustee transfers the legal title to the beneficiary.
- 49. An example of this can be seen in Case R1.11 The Commissioner successfully argued that the New Zealand resident legal owner of a vessel purchased from overseas sellers held that vessel on bare trust for the taxpayer (the New Zealand resident beneficial owner). The Taxation Review Authority accepted this meant that the transfer of the legal ownership of the vessel to the taxpayer (as the beneficial owner) was not a taxable supply and the taxpayer was not entitled to an input tax deduction. This was because the supply was made overseas and there was no supply between the bare trustee and the taxpayer (as beneficial owner of the vessel).

⁷ QB 16/03: "Goods and Services Tax – GST treatment of bare trusts" Tax Information Bulletin Vol 28, No 5 (June 2016):16.

Section 60; CIR v Campbell Investments & Anor (2004) 21 NZTC 18,559 (HC); Case R1 (1994) 16 NZTC 6,001.

⁹ QB 16/03: "Goods and Services Tax - GST treatment of bare trusts" Tax Information Bulletin Vol 28, No 5 (June 2016):16.

¹⁰ CIR v Campbell Investments & Anor (2004) 21 NZTC 18,559 (HC).

¹¹ Case R1 (1994) 16 NZTRC 6,001. On appeal, and with new evidence regarding the ownership of the vessel, the Commissioner accepted the legal owner was also the beneficial owner of the vessel. This meant there was, on the facts, no bare trust and the supply to the taxpayer by the legal (and beneficial) owner was a taxable supply: Union Corporate Services Ltd v CIR (1997) 18 NZTC 13,151.

Registration and deregistration obligations

50. Where a trading trust makes a distribution of all or part of its taxable activity, it may trigger registration or deregistration obligations.

Registration

- 51. A trading trust will be liable to register for GST under s 51 if it makes taxable supplies in New Zealand in excess of \$60,000 in a 12-month period.
- 52. If a trading trust is not liable to be registered for GST and it decides to wind up the trust by making a distribution of all the trust assets to a beneficiary (with a value in excess of \$60,000), this supply will not trigger a liability to register. This is because the liability to register is subject to the proviso in s 51(1) and paragraphs (c)–(e). The proviso and s 51(1)(c) state:

provided that any such person shall not become liable where the Commissioner is satisfied that that value will exceed that amount in that period solely as a consequence of—

- (c) any ending of, including a premature ending of, or any substantial and permanent reduction in the size or scale of, any taxable activity carried on by that person; or
- 53. As the distribution of all the trust's assets would result in the ending of the trust's taxable activity, the value of the distribution will not count towards the \$60,000 registration threshold and there will be no liability to register for GST.

Deregistration

- 54. If a GST-registered trading trust distributes all the trust's assets to a beneficiary so that the trust ceases to carry on a taxable activity, the trust must inform the Commissioner of this fact within 21 days of the date of cessation (s 52(3)). The trust must also provide the Commissioner with the date on which the trust ceased to carry on the taxable activity and whether it intends to carry on any taxable activity within 12 months from that date (s 52(4)).
- 55. Following notification, the Commissioner will cancel the trust's GST registration with effect from the last day of the taxable period during which all such taxable activities ceased (or from such other date as may be determined by the Commissioner).

Examples

56. The following examples are included to assist in explaining the application of the law.

Example 1: A distribution of goods by a trading trust to a beneficiary

- 57. The Cheery Trading Trust is a GST-registered trust. It carries on a car rental business. The Cheery Trading Trust decides to make a distribution of a car to Benedict, a beneficiary of the Cherry Trading Trust. Benedict has just turned 20 and is about to start university.
- 58. The distribution of the car to Benedict will be a taxable supply for GST purposes. This is because the car is part of the Trust's taxable activity.
- 59. The consideration for the supply is nil. This is because Benedict is not paying anything for this distribution. Special value of supply rules apply to this transaction because the supply is an associated supply. As Benedict does not intend to use the goods to make taxable supplies, the value of the supply will be the open market value of the car (s 10(3)) and the Trust will need to account for output tax on this supply.
- 60. If Benedict was registered for GST and intended to use the car in his business to make taxable supplies, the value of supply will be the consideration (ie, nil) (ss 10(3A) and 10(3AB)). The Trust would therefore not need to account for any output tax on this supply. Similarly, Benedict could not claim any input tax on the car.
- 61. Special time of supply rules apply to this transaction because the supply is an associated supply. As Benedict has been vested with an immediate right to present possession, the time of supply will be the time Benedict takes possession of the car (s 9(2)(a)). It is irrelevant that legal title in the car might not have been transferred to Benedict at the time of removal.
- 62. If Benedict has been vested with a right to future possession (ie, when the rental car is returned in two weeks' time), then that future date will be the time of supply.

Example 2: Winding up a trading trust's taxable activity with all assets being distributed

- 63. The Wonderful Trading Trust is a GST-registered trust that carries on a property investment business. It owns three commercial properties. The trustee decides to wind up the Trust's taxable activity and distribute all the Trust's assets to Benicia, the beneficiary. Benicia is registered for GST and intends to carry on a property investment business in her own name.
- 64. For GST purposes, the Trust makes a supply of the property to Benicia. Because the Trust is distributing all the property that formed part of its taxable activity, s 6(2) applies. Section 6(2) states:

6(2) Beginning and ending

Anything done in connection with the beginning or ending, including a premature ending, of a taxable activity is treated as being carried out in the course or furtherance of the taxable activity.

- 65. Section 6(2) therefore treats the supply of the goods as being carried out in the course or furtherance of the taxable activity since the distribution is made in connection with the ending of a taxable activity. Therefore, the supply by way of distribution is a taxable supply.
- 66. The value of the supply must be determined under s 10(3) as it is a supply for no consideration. As Benicia intends to use the properties distributed for the purpose of making taxable supplies, the value of the supply is nil.
- 67. The properties distributed to Benicia are immediately available. This means the time of supply will be at the same time as the resolution to distribute the property is passed. It is irrelevant for GST purposes that it then takes the trustees six weeks for the title to the properties to be registered in Benicia's name.

Zero-rating

68. Particular provisions under the Act allow for or require zero-rating in these circumstances. For example, under s 11(1)(m) the supply may be zero-rated if it is the supply of a taxable activity as a going concern and the beneficiary is registered for GST. If the supply consists wholly or partly of land and the beneficiary is registered for GST, s 11(1)(mb) requires the supply to be zero-rated. However, as noted at [66], the value of the supply is nil and so whether the supply is standard-rated or zero-rated will not affect the GST output tax payable by the Trust or the input tax deductible by Benicia.

De-registration

- 69. As the Trust has now ceased to carry on any taxable activities, it must inform the Commissioner of this fact within 21 days of the date of cessation (s 53(3)). Following notification, the Commissioner will cancel the GST registration of the Trust with effect from the last day of the taxable period during which all such taxable activities ceased (or from such other date as may be determined by the Commissioner).
- 70. The Trust must provide the Commissioner with the date on which the Trust ceased to carry on the taxable activity and whether it intends to carry on any taxable activity within 12 months from that date (s 52(4)).
- 71. As the Wonderful Trading Trust has now ceased to carry on a taxable activity, it must file a final GST return for the part of the last taxable period for which it was registered (s 16(4)).

Example 3: Creation of a bare trust relationship

- 72. The Blissful Trading Trust carries on a property renovation business. It purchases residential properties, renovates them and then sells them for a profit. It currently owns two residential properties. The Trust resolves to distribute one of the properties to Benjamin, a beneficiary of the Blissful Trading Trust. The resolution provides for Benjamin to have immediate possession of the property. The trustees are aware that Benjamin is looking for somewhere to live when he returns from his OE, where he is currently trekking in Nepal.
- 73. The distribution of the property to Benjamin will be a taxable supply for GST purposes. This is because the property is part of the Blissful Trading Trust's taxable activity.
- 74. As Benjamin intends to live in the property, the value of the supply will be deemed to be the open market value under s 10(3). For the same reason, the zero-rating provision in s 11(1)(mb) will not apply meaning that the supply will be standard-rated.
- 75. As the property was vested in Benjamin with immediate possession, the time of supply is at the same time as the resolution to distribute the property is passed. It is irrelevant that this time of supply does not coincide with the date that the legal title passed in the property to Benjamin following his return to New Zealand and signing the transfer documents.
- 76. As there is a delay in transferring the property to Benjamin, a bare trust arises. This means the trustee of the Blissful Trading Trust will hold the property as a bare trustee. A bare trustee acts as agent for the beneficiary until legal title is subsequently transferred to the beneficiary.
- 77. When the trustee subsequently transfers legal title to Benjamin there will be no supply, as the supply occurs when the property is made available to Benjamin.

Example 4: Goods sold to beneficiary

- 78. The Happy Trading Trust carries on the taxable activity of a paper mill. Benny, a beneficiary of the Happy Trading Trust carries on a publishing business. The Happy Trading Trust sells four pallets of paper to Benny for use in his publishing business. Benny pays the Trust market value for the paper.
- 79. This is not a distribution by the Trust. It is simply an ordinary supply in the course or furtherance of the Trust's taxable activity made at market value. The value of the supply is the open market value, as determined under s 10(3) (as this is still an associated supply for GST purposes).
- 80. The time of supply rules for associated persons will apply to this transaction. As the four pallets of paper are to be removed, s 9(2)(a)(i) states that the time of supply will be when the paper is removed.

Example 5: Registration

- 81. The Joyful Trading Trust owns a commercial property with an annual rent of \$30,000. As this is the only asset owned by the Trust, it is not liable to register for GST under s 51, as it does not make taxable supplies in New Zealand in excess of \$60,000 in a 12-month period.
- 82. The Trust decides to distribute the commercial property to Benita the beneficiary. The supply is a taxable supply for GST purposes. Benita is not registered for GST and does not carry on a taxable activity. She intends to convert the commercial property into a family home.
- 83. The distribution by the Trust to Benita is an "associated supply" for GST purposes. This means the value of the supply must be determined under s 10(3). As the property is not going to be used to make taxable supplies, s 10(3A) does not apply. This means the value of the supply for GST purposes must be the open market value, which is \$800,000.
- 84. While the taxable supply by the Trust is in excess of the \$60,000 registration threshold, it does not trigger a liability to register. This is because the liability to register is subject to the proviso in s 51(1) and paragraphs (c)–(e).
- 85. As the distribution to Benita has resulted in the ending of taxable activity carried on by the Trust, paragraph (c) applies and therefore the value of the distribution will not count towards the \$60,000 registration threshold.

References

Related rulings/statements

QB 16/03: "Goods and Services Tax – GST treatment of bare trusts" Tax Information Bulletin Vol 28, No 5 (June 2016):16

QB 16/03: "Goods and Services Tax – GST treatment of bare trusts" *Tax Information Bulletin* Vol 28, No 5 (June 2016):16

QWBA: "Sale of Land was part of taxable activity" *Tax Information Bulletin* Vol 5, No 5 (October 1993):8

Subject references

Associated persons, associated supply, bare trust, beneficiaries, consideration, distribution, GST, supply, taxable activity, taxable supply, trustees, trusts, unincorporated body

Legislative references

Goods and Services Tax Act 1985 – ss 2, 2A, 5, 6, 8, 9, 10, 11, 11A, 11AB, 11B, 14, 16, 24, 51, 52, 53, 57, 60

Case references

C & E v Oliver [1980] 1 All ER 353 (QB)

CIR v Campbell Investments & Anor (2004) 21 NZTC 18,559 (HC)

CIR v Dormer & Anor (1997) 18 NZTC 13,466 (HC)

Case K55 (1988) 10 NZTC 453

Case M129 (1990) 12 NZTC 2,839

Case N43 (1991) 13 NZTC 3,361

Case P4 (1992) 14 NZTC 4,024

Case R1 (1994) 16 NZTC 6,001

Case U37 (2000) 19 NZTC 9,353

Case V16 (2002) 20 NZTC 10,182

Databank Systems Ltd v CIR (1987) 9 NZTC 6,213 (HC) *Hibell v CIR* (1991) 13 NZTC 8,195 (HC)

Newman v CIR (1995) 17 NZTC 12,097 (CA)

Public Trustee v Henderson & Pollard Ltd [1956] NZLR 180 (Compensation Court)

The Trustee, Executors and Agency Company New Zealand Ltd v CIR (1997) 18 NZTC 13,076

Union Corporate Services Ltd v CIR (1997) 18 NZTC 13,151

Other references

The Laws of New Zealand: Trusts online ed, LexisNexis NZ Limited [120]

Appendix - Legislation

1. Section 2 definition of "associated supply"

associated supply means—

- (a) a supply for which the supplier and recipient are associated persons:
- (b) a supply of a right, under an equity security or participatory security, to receive for no consideration, or consideration at other than the open market value, a supply of goods and services that is—
 - (i) not an exempt supply; and
 - (ii) not a supply relating to the control of the issuer of the equity security or participatory security
- 2. Section 2 definition of "unincorporated body":

unincorporated body means an unincorporated body of persons, including a partnership, a joint venture, and the trustees of a trust

3. Section 2A provides:

2A(1) [Associated persons defined]

In this Act, associated persons or persons associated with each other are—

- (a) two companies if a group of persons—
 - (i) has voting interests in each of those companies of 50% or more when added together; or
 - (ii) has market value interests in each of those companies of 50% or more when added together and a market value circumstance exists in respect of either company; or
 - (iii) has control of each of those companies by any other means whatsoever:
- (b) a company and a person other than a company if the person has—
 - (i) a voting interest in the company of 25% or more; or
 - (ii) a market value interest in the company of 25% or more and a market value circumstance exists in respect of the company:
- (bb) a person, or a branch or division of the person that is treated as a separate person under section 56B, and another branch or division of the person that is treated as a separate person under section 56B:
- (c) two persons who are—
 - (i) connected by blood relationship:
 - (ii) connected by marriage, civil union or de facto relationship:
 - (iii) connected by adoption:
 - (iv) (repealed)

- (cb) a trustee of a trust and another person (person A), if—
 - (i) person A is associated with another person (the relative) under paragraph (c); and
 - (ii) the relative is associated with the trustee under paragraph (f):
- a partnership and a partner in the partnership: (d)
- a partnership and a person if the person is associated with a partner in the partnership:
- a trustee of a trust and a person who has benefited or is eligible to benefit under the trust, except if, in relation to a supply of goods and services,
 - the trustee is a charitable or non-profit body with wholly or principally charitable, benevolent, philanthropic, or cultural purposes and the supply is made in carrying out these purposes; or
 - (ii) the person is a charitable or non-profit body with wholly or principally charitable, benevolent, philanthropic, or cultural purposes and the supply enables them to carry out these purposes:
- a trustee of a trust and a settlor of the trust, except if the trustee is a charitable or non-profit body with wholly or principally charitable, benevolent, philanthropic or cultural purposes:
- a trustee of a trust and a trustee of another trust if the same person is a settlor of both trusts, except if, in relation to a supply of goods and services,-
- either trustee is a charitable or non-profit body with wholly or principally charitable, benevolent, philanthropic, or cultural purposes; and
 - (ii) the supply is made in, or enables, the carrying out of the charitable, benevolent, philanthropic, or cultural purposes:
 - (i) a person (person A) and another person (person B) if—
 - (i) person B is associated with a third person (person C) under any one of paragraphs (a) to (h); and
 - (ii) person C is associated with person A under any one of paragraphs (a) to (h).

Section 51 provides:

51 Persons making supplies in course of taxable activity to be registered

- Subject to this Act, every person who, on or after 1 October 1986, carries on any taxable activity and is not registered, becomes liable to be registered—
 - (a) at the end of any month where the total value of supplies made in New Zealand in that month and the 11 months immediately preceding that month in the course of carrying on all taxable activities has exceeded \$60,000 (or such larger amount as the Governor-General may, from time to time, by Order in Council declare):
 - provided that a person does not become liable to be registered by virtue of this paragraph where the Commissioner is satisfied that the value of those supplies in the period of 12 months beginning on the day after the last day of the period referred to in the said paragraph will not exceed that amount:
 - (b) at the commencement of any month where there are reasonable grounds for believing that the total value of the supplies to be made in New Zealand in that month and the 11 months immediately following that month will exceed the amount specified in paragraph (a):
 - provided that any such person shall not become liable where the Commissioner is satisfied that that value will exceed that amount in that period solely as a consequence of—
 - (c) any ending of, including a premature ending of, or any substantial and permanent reduction in the size or scale of, any taxable activity carried on by that person; or
 - (d) the replacement of any plant or other capital asset used in any taxable activity carried on by that person; or
 - (e) the supply, to persons who are non-residents but are physically present in New Zealand, of telecommunications services that are treated as being supplied in New Zealand under sections 8(6) and 8A.
- (1B) For the purposes of determining under subsection (1) the liability of a unit title body corporate to be registered, the value of a supply of a service made by the body corporate to a member is not included in the total value of supplies made in New Zealand by the body corporate.
- (1C) For the purposes of subsection (1), if the person is a non-resident supplier of remote services to which section 8(3)(c) applies, then in determining whether the person is liable to be registered, the person may use a fair and reasonable method of converting foreign currency amounts into New Zealand currency amounts.
- Every person who, by virtue of subsection (1), becomes liable to be registered shall apply to the Commissioner in the prescribed form for registration under this Act, within 21 days of becoming so liable, and provide the Commissioner with such further particulars as the Commissioner may require for the purpose of registering that person.
- Notwithstanding subsections (1) and (2), every person who satisfies the Commissioner that, on or after 1 October 1986,— (a) that person is carrying on any taxable activity; or

- (b) that person intends to carry on any taxable activity from a specified date, may apply to the Commissioner in the prescribed form for registration under this Act, and provide the Commissioner with such further particulars as the Commissioner may require for the purpose of registering that person.
- Where any person has—
 - (a) made application for registration pursuant to subsection (2), (3), or section 54B, and the Commissioner is satisfied that that person is eligible to be registered under this Act, that person shall be a registered person for the purposes of this Act with effect from such date as the Commissioner may determine; or
 - (b) not made application for registration pursuant to subsection (2), and the Commissioner is satisfied that that person is liable to be registered under this Act, that person shall be a registered person for the purposes of this Act with effect from the date on which that person first became liable to be registered under this Act:
 - provided that the Commissioner may, having regard to the circumstances of the case, determine that person to be a registered person from such later date as the Commissioner considers equitable.
- (5) Notwithstanding anything in this Act, where any taxable activity is carried on by any non-profit body in branches or divisions, that non-profit body may apply to the Commissioner for any such branch or division to be a separate person for the purposes of this section, and if each such branch or division maintains an independent system of accounting and can be separately identified by reference to the nature of the activities carried on or the location of that branch or division, each such branch or division shall be deemed to be a separate person, and not a part of the non-profit body, and, where any such branch or division is a separate person pursuant to this subsection, any taxable activity carried on by that branch or division shall, to that extent, be deemed not to be carried on by the non-profit body first mentioned in this subsection.
- (5B) A unit title body corporate that is registered under this Act as a result of an application under subsection (3) made on a date (the application date) on or after the date of introduction of the Taxation (Annual Rates for 2015-16, Research and Development, and Remedial Matters) Bill must be registered with effect from a date after the application date.
- The provisions of this Act relating to the determination of the value of any supply of goods and services shall apply for the purposes of this section, with the modification that no regard shall be had to any tax charged in respect of any such supply.
- An application for registration under this Act purporting to be made by or on behalf of any person shall for all purposes be deemed to have been made by that person or by that person's authority, as the case may be, unless the contrary is proved.

Section 52 provides:

52 Cancellation of registration

- Subject to this Act, every registered person who carries on any taxable activity shall cease to be liable to be registered where at any time the Commissioner is satisfied that the value of that person's taxable supplies in the period of 12 months then beginning will be not more than the amount specified for the purposes of section 51(1).
- Every person who, by virtue of subsection (1), ceases to be liable to be registered may request the Commissioner to cancel that person's registration, and if the Commissioner is at any time satisfied, as mentioned in subsection (1), the Commissioner shall cancel that person's registration with effect from the last day of the taxable period during which the Commissioner was so satisfied, or from such other date as may be determined by the Commissioner, and shall notify that person of the date on which the cancellation of the registration takes effect.
- Every registered person who ceases to carry on all taxable activities shall inform the Commissioner of that fact within 21 days of the date of cessation and the Commissioner shall cancel the registration of any such person with effect from the last day of the taxable period during which all such taxable activities ceased, or from such other date as may be determined by the Commissioner:
 - provided that the Commissioner shall not at any time cancel the registration of any such registered person if there are reasonable grounds for believing that the registered person will carry on any taxable activity at any time within 12 months from that date of cessation.
- Any information provided by a registered person to the Commissioner under subsection (3) must include the date on which the person ceased to carry on all taxable activities and whether or not the person intends to carry on any taxable activity within 12 months from that date.
- Where the Commissioner is satisfied that a registered person is not carrying on a taxable activity the Commissioner may cancel that person's registration with effect from the last day of the taxable period during which the Commissioner was so satisfied, or from such other date as may be determined by the Commissioner, and shall notify that person of the date on which the cancellation of the registration takes effect.
- (5A) Any date determined by the Commissioner for the cancellation of registration under subsection (5) may be retrospective to a date not earlier than-
 - (a) the last day of the taxable period during which taxable activity by the person ceased; or
 - (b) the date on which the person was registered under this Act, if the Commissioner is satisfied that the person did not, from that date, carry on any taxable activity.
- (6) [Repealed]

- In subsections (5) and (5A), for a non-resident person who is not registered under section 54B, a taxable activity means a taxable activity carried on in New Zealand.
- If a unit title body corporate is a registered person on the date of introduction of the Taxation (Annual Rates for 2015–16, (8) Research and Development, and Remedial Matters) Bill and the registration is later cancelled after an application under subsection (2), the cancellation must take effect on or after the date on which the unit title body corporate applies for cancellation of the registration.
- If a unit title body corporate is registered under this Act with effect from a date (the registration date) after the date of introduction of the Taxation (Annual Rates for 2015–16, Research and Development, and Remedial Matters) Bill and the registration is later cancelled after an application under subsection (2), the cancellation must take effect on or after the later of—
 - (a) the date on which the unit title body corporate applies for cancellation of the registration:
 - (b) the day that is 4 years after the registration date.

Section 57(2) provides:

57 Unincorporated bodies

- (1) [Repealed]
- Where an unincorporated body that carries on any taxable activity is registered pursuant to this Act,—
 - (a) the members of that body shall not themselves be registered or liable to be registered under this Act in relation to the carrying on of that taxable activity; and
 - (b) any supply of goods and services made in the course of carrying on that taxable activity shall be deemed for the purposes of this Act to be supplied by that body, and shall be deemed not to be made by any member of that body; and
 - (c) any supply of goods and services to, or acquisition of goods by, any member of that body acting in the capacity as a member of that body and in the course of carrying on that taxable activity, not being a supply to which paragraph (b) applies, shall be deemed for the purposes of this Act to be supplied to or acquired by that body, and shall be deemed not to be supplied to or acquired by that member; and
 - (d) that registration shall be in the name of the body, or where that body is the trustees of a trust, in the name of the trust; and
 - (e) subject to subsections (3) to (3B), any change of members of that body shall have no effect for the purposes of this Act.

STANDARD PRACTICE STATEMENTS

These statements describe how the Commissioner will, in practice, exercise a discretion or deal with practical issues arising out of the administration of the Inland Revenue Acts.

SPS 18/03: Effective date of GST registrations

Introduction

All references are to the Goods and Services Tax Act 1985 (the Act). Section 51 is set out in the appendix to this statement.

Standard practice statements describe how the Commissioner of Inland Revenue (the Commissioner) will exercise a statutory discretion or deal with practical issues arising out of the administration of the Inland Revenue Acts. This Statement sets out the effective date from which the Commissioner will register a person for GST.

There are two types of GST registration. One is where the person is required to register from a specific date and the other where the person requests that the Commissioner register them voluntarily under either ss 51(3) or 54B.

Registration under s 54B is not covered in this Statement. Information on s 54B is set out in Tax Information Bulletin Vol 25, No 9, (Oct 2013)¹ and can be viewed on Inland Revenue's website².

Application

This Statement will apply from 19 July 2018.

Standard Practice

Summary

- 1. GST registrations under s 51 fall into two categories. Those where a person is required by the legislation to register and those where registration is not required but is applied for on a voluntary basis.
- In respect of required registrations, these will generally be effective from the date the person becomes liable to be registered.
- 3. However, in respect of a required registration where the person did not make application to register (as required under the s 51(1)), the Commissioner has discretion to make a registration effective from such later date which, under the circumstances, the Commissioner considers is equitable. This discretion is rarely applied.
- In respect of a voluntary GST registration, the Commissioner has complete discretion as to the effective date of that registration. She will generally make the effective date a prospective one from the date that the person applied to be registered for GST. The entitlement to register voluntarily for GST is detailed below at paragraphs 10 onwards.
- In very limited circumstances, the Commissioner may agree that a person may be registered with effect from an earlier (retrospective) date. The factors that the Commissioner will consider for such a request are set out and discussed below at paragraphs 12 onwards.

Detailed Discussion

Effect of registration date

- The effect of a GST registration date is that a person is deemed to be a registered person for all purposes of the GST legislation from that date. This means that any supplies made by a person from that date may need to be accounted for in the appropriate GST returns. This applies regardless of whether they have represented GST as being charged on those supplies or not.
- As stated above, there are two types of GST registration, a required registration and a voluntary registration. The GST legislation provides for the Commissioner to set the effective dates for each.

¹ At page 33.

² www.ird.govt.nz/resources/a/2/a289daf8-41a5-4fe8-9243-ddf077d1814f/tib-vol25-no9.pdf

Required registrations

- 8. Where a person is liable to be registered for GST because the value of the taxable supplies that person makes is expected to exceed the registration threshold³ and the person makes an application as required by s 51(2), the Commissioner has complete discretion as to the effective date of that registration. Generally, the Commissioner will make the date effective from when the person first became liable to register for GST.
- 9. However, where a person fails to make such an application, the Commissioner must generally register the person from the date that the person first became liable to be registered. However, the proviso to s 51(4)(b) gives the Commissioner the discretion to register a person from such later date as is considered equitable, having regard to the circumstances of the case. Although this allows the Commissioner to determine a date of registration that is later than the date the person became liable to be registered, in practice, this discretion is rarely exercised.

Voluntary registrations

- 10. Where the value of taxable supplies made is less than the threshold in s 51(1)(a), a person is entitled to register voluntarily for GST under s 51(3). Although the Commissioner has complete discretion as to the effective date of that registration, that date will generally be from the date on which the Commissioner became satisfied that the person was able to be registered for GST or from such other date which is considered appropriate. For example, an applicant may request that an effective date be the first day of the month of that application. Provided the applicant has records and systems in place to accurately establish the correct tax payable, and it does not impact any other person, then the Commissioner is likely to approve that date. A date of the beginning of the month of application will not be treated as a request for a retrospective date.
- 11. In exceptional circumstances, the Commissioner may agree to a voluntary registration having a retrospective effective date. It is not uncommon for persons to apply for retrospective registration dates to facilitate input tax claims, notwithstanding that these are generally available using the adjustment provisions at the first adjustment period following their registration date.
- 12. The following are factors that will be considered to determine whether a retrospective GST registration would be approved:
 - The reason why the applicant did not voluntarily register earlier. The person must have been carrying on a taxable activity at that earlier date and have intended to register from that date, but circumstances prevented registration. Persuasive circumstances include absence overseas, illness, or personal tragedy.
 - Whether the applicant proceeded in business in the genuine belief that they were ineligible to be registered. For example, the person's business activity was thought to be an exempt activity, but later discovered that it was a taxable activity; or the person did not register in the mistaken belief that they were not able to register until they reached the turnover threshold.
 - Whether the applicant proceeded in business in the reasonable belief that the registration is automatic. Evidence of this belief might be demonstrated by the applicant mistakenly charging GST on the goods and services supplied.
 - The applicant's ability to verify the amount of output tax payable on the supplies made during that period. The applicant must have sufficient accounting records that establish the supplies made over the period.
 - The compliance cost difference between allowing a retrospective date and allowing a current date. This applies for both the applicant and the Commissioner. Note that a retrospective registration in order to facilitate an input tax claim instead of making an input claim using the adjustment provisions is not in itself a sufficient reason.
 - The amount of time between the date of application and the requested registration date. The longer the time between the application date and the requested registration date, the less likely that the Commissioner will exercise the discretion. Ignorance of obligations, or failure to register over a long period of time would not be persuasive reasons.
 - The effect that a backdated registration would have on the administration of the Act. This includes consideration of the effect the backdated registration is likely to have on other persons, including suppliers and recipients.
- 13. This last point is particularly important in respect of land transactions involving another GST registered party. The Commissioner would need to be satisfied that both parties to a land transaction were treating that transaction consistently in terms of the zero-rating provisions in s 11(1)(mb). In the case of a land transaction, where the recipient has applied for retrospective GST registration, they must have complied with s 78F, usually in the agreement for sale and purchase. Their statement under that section must be consistent with such a retrospective GST registration. In other words, they must have disclosed to the supplier of the land that they believed that they were registered for GST (or that they would be) at the time of settlement. Land transactions are discussed further below.

14. The list of factors set out above is not exhaustive. There may be other factors particular to the applicant's circumstances that are relevant and may influence the decision to allow the GST registration to be back-dated. Note that no one factor is determinative. In applying her discretion, the Commissioner will be careful that the person is not trying to use a legislative provision to their advantage.

Voluntary registrations - section 51(3) explained

- 15. At times there is confusion over when a person is entitled to register for GST voluntarily under s 51(3). That section provides for voluntary registration under two separate criteria.
- 16. Firstly, s 51(3)(a) provides for when a taxable activity is actually being carried on at the time the registration is applied for. A taxable activity need not actually be making taxable supplies at the time of applying to become registered. However, if a taxable activity has not actually commenced then registration is not provided for under this criteria. For example, an orchardist who is growing fruit for future sales has commenced their taxable activity despite not initially making taxable supplies.
- 17. Secondly however, s 51(3)(b) provides for a voluntary GST registration where a taxable activity has not actually commenced but it is intended that a taxable activity will commence from a specified date. The Commissioner will accept a registration under s 51(3)(b) where the taxpayer is able to show that their taxable activity will commence from a specified date. This is an objective test and should be supported by evidence. For example, a motor car or van acquired with the intention of conducting a taxi or courier business from a specific date could be said to be part of a taxable activity and the person be able to register from that point. The evidence to support this intention from a specific date could be in the form of an agreement setting out exactly when the business will commence. On the other hand, an application for registration of a taxable activity that may start from some vague or undisclosed date in the future will not be accepted.

Land transactions

18. Land transactions are particularly problematic in the case of a retrospective GST registration. The problem is the effect that GST registration has on the compulsory zero-rating (CZR) rules. Looking at various scenarios:

Land transactions where vendor's status changes

- 19. A non-registered vendor would not have initially charged any GST on a land transaction. In other words the CZR rules could not apply. However, if that vendor subsequently applied for, and is allowed GST registration back-dated to a date that is prior to the settlement of a land transaction, GST will retrospectively apply to the transaction. This means that a vendor will then be liable to account for GST either at 0% or 15%, depending on whether the CZR rules apply. And of course, this will depend on the purchaser's circumstances at the time of settlement. Economically, the cost of any GST would be borne by the vendor where the consideration in the agreement for sale and purchase is expressed as being "inclusive of GST". In the case where the agreement for sale and purchase expresses the consideration as "plus GST", then the vendor will have the practical issue of charging and obtaining that GST from the purchaser. There may be some resistance on the part of a purchaser where that purchaser has entered into a transaction assuming that there was no further amount to pay where the vendor warranted that they were not registered for GST.
- 20. In practice, this issue would most likely arise in the case of required GST registrations. As discussed above, a required GST registration would generally be effective from the date that the person became liable to be registered. For the reasons stated in the preceding paragraph, it would be unlikely that a vendor would apply for a voluntary GST registration where this would impact on a past land transaction.

Land transaction where purchaser's status changes

- 21. A purchaser who is not GST registered will not have made an input tax claim in respect of a past land acquisition. If a purchaser registers for GST from a date subsequent to a land purchase, they generally do so with the belief that they are entitled to claim for the introduction of land into a taxable activity. This claim is either based on the GST charged by a GST registered vendor or a notional amount of GST in the case of land acquired as secondhand goods from a non-registered vendor and is made using the adjustment provisions of s 21B.
- 22. Some purchasers will ask for a retrospective GST registration so that their GST registration will be effective from a date that is prior to the settlement of a land transaction. There is a benefit from the timing difference between a claim made at the time of supply for the transaction as opposed to a later claim using the adjustment provisions of s 21B.
- 23. In the case involving a GST registered vendor, a retrospective GST registration by a purchaser will not have the effect of allowing an input tax claim for the acquisition of land. This is because the land transaction would be zero-rated under s 11(1)(mb).

24. Where the case involves a non-GST registered vendor, the Commissioner will consider the purchaser's application to register for GST based on all the relevant facts. As stated earlier, it would be rare to allow a retrospective effective date in the case of a voluntary GST registration. The timing difference between making an input tax claim at the time of supply, compared to claiming an input tax adjustment at the next adjustment period, is not a factor that the Commissioner would take into account in deciding the effective date of a voluntary registration. The other aspect of this issue that needs to be highlighted is whether there is an entitlement to voluntarily register for GST under s 51(3).

The Standard Practice Statement is signed on 31st July 2018.

Vanessa Montgomery

Manager - Technical Standards

Appendix

Part 8 Registration

51 Persons making supplies in course of taxable activity to be registered

- (1) Subject to this Act, every person who, on or after 1 October 1986, carries on any taxable activity and is not registered, becomes liable to be registered—
 - (a) at the end of any month where the total value of supplies made in New Zealand in that month and the 11 months immediately preceding that month in the course of carrying on all taxable activities has exceeded \$60,000 (or such larger amount as the Governor-General may, from time to time, by Order in Council declare):

 provided that a person does not become liable to be registered by virtue of this paragraph where the Commissioner is
 - satisfied that the value of those supplies in the period of 12 months beginning on the day after the last day of the period referred to in the said paragraph will not exceed that amount:
 - (b) at the commencement of any month where there are reasonable grounds for believing that the total value of the supplies to be made in New Zealand in that month and the 11 months immediately following that month will exceed the amount specified in paragraph (a):
 - provided that any such person shall not become liable where the Commissioner is satisfied that that value will exceed that amount in that period solely as a consequence of—
 - (c) any ending of, including a premature ending of, or any substantial and permanent reduction in the size or scale of, any taxable activity carried on by that person; or
 - (d) the replacement of any plant or other capital asset used in any taxable activity carried on by that person; or
 - (e) the supply, to persons who are non-residents but are physically present in New Zealand, of telecommunications services that are treated as being supplied in New Zealand under sections 8(6) and 8A.
- (1B) For the purposes of determining under subsection (1) the liability of a unit title body corporate to be registered, the value of a supply of a service made by the body corporate to a member is not included in the total value of supplies made in New Zealand by the body corporate.
- (1C)For the purposes of subsection (1), if the person is a non-resident supplier of remote services to which section 8(3)(c) applies, then in determining whether the person is liable to be registered, the person may use a fair and reasonable method of converting foreign currency amounts into New Zealand currency amounts.
- (2) Every person who, by virtue of subsection (1), becomes liable to be registered shall apply to the Commissioner in the prescribed form for registration under this Act, within 21 days of becoming so liable, and provide the Commissioner with such further particulars as the Commissioner may require for the purpose of registering that person.
- (3) Notwithstanding subsections (1) and (2), every person who satisfies the Commissioner that, on or after 1 October 1986,—
 - (a) that person is carrying on any taxable activity; or
 - (b) that person intends to carry on any taxable activity from a specified date,—
 may apply to the Commissioner in the prescribed form for registration under this Act, and provide the Commissioner
 with such further particulars as the Commissioner may require for the purpose of registering that person.

(4) Where any person has—

- (a) made application for registration pursuant to subsection (2), (3), or section 54B, and the Commissioner is satisfied that that person is eligible to be registered under this Act, that person shall be a registered person for the purposes of this Act with effect from such date as the Commissioner may determine; or
- (b) not made application for registration pursuant to subsection (2), and the Commissioner is satisfied that that person is liable to be registered under this Act, that person shall be a registered person for the purposes of this Act with effect from the date on which that person first became liable to be registered under this Act: provided that the Commissioner may, having regard to the circumstances of the case, determine that person to be a registered person from such later date as the Commissioner considers equitable.
- (5) Notwithstanding anything in this Act, where any taxable activity is carried on by any non-profit body in branches or divisions, that non-profit body may apply to the Commissioner for any such branch or division to be a separate person for the purposes of this section, and if each such branch or division maintains an independent system of accounting and can be separately identified by reference to the nature of the activities carried on or the location of that branch or division, each such branch or division shall be deemed to be a separate person, and not a part of the non-profit body, and, where any such branch or division is a separate person pursuant to this subsection, any taxable activity carried on by that branch or division shall, to that extent, be deemed not to be carried on by the non-profit body first mentioned in this subsection.
- (5B) A unit title body corporate that is registered under this Act as a result of an application under subsection (3) made on a date (the application date) on or after the date of introduction of the Taxation (Annual Rates for 2015–16, Research and Development, and Remedial Matters) Bill must be registered with effect from a date after the application date.
- (6) The provisions of this Act relating to the determination of the value of any supply of goods and services shall apply for the purposes of this section, with the modification that no regard shall be had to any tax charged in respect of any such supply.
- (7) An application for registration under this Act purporting to be made by or on behalf of any person shall for all purposes be deemed to have been made by that person or by that person's authority, as the case may be, unless the contrary is proved.

Withdrawn Standard Practice Statement

The Standard Practice Statement SPS 08/03 - Income Tax Act 2007 - Penalties and interest arising from unintended legislative changes (ULCs), applies from the 2009 and subsequent income years for consideration of penalties and interest on ULCs arising in the Income Tax Act 2007.

Following a review of SPS 08/03 it has been decided an update is not required as the document is now generally of historical interest only. On this basis, SPS 08/03 has been placed in the "Withdrawn statements" category but remains available for reference on the IR website www.ird.govt.nz/technical-tax/standard-practice/withdrawn.

Although the document is viewed as historical, the process provided for consideration of penalties and interest on ULC tax shortfalls continues to have application to ULC tax shortfalls that may arise under the Income Tax Act 2007.

LEGISLATION AND DETERMINATIONS

This section of the TIB covers items such as recent tax legislation and depreciation determinations, livestock values and changes in FBT and GST interest rates.

Determination CRS 2018/007 CRS applied standard – Non-Reporting Financial Institution determination – Foundation North

Reference

This determination is made under section 91AAW of the Tax Administration Act 1994.

Interpretation

In this determination, unless the context otherwise requires:

"CRS Applied Standard" means the CRS Standard as modified by section 1850 for the determination of requirements under the Tax Administration Act 1994.

"CRS Publication" means the Standard for Automatic Exchange of Financial Account Information in Tax Matters, published by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development.

"CRS reporting period" means the period from 1 July 2017-31 March 2018 and any subsequent period from 1 April-31 March.

"CRS Standard" means the Common Standard on Reporting and Due Diligence for Financial Account Information, as amended from time to time, which is a standard -

- (a) Developed by the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development and the Group of Twenty countries; and
- (b) Agreed by the Council for the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development on 15 July 2014; and
- (c) Contained in Part IIB of the CRS Publication.

"Charitable Trusts Act" means the Charitable Trusts Act 1957.

"Community Trusts Act" means the Community Trusts Act 1999.

Discussion (which does not form part of the determination)

Foundation North is one of 12 community trusts that were originally established under the Trustee Banks Restructuring Act 1988 to be vested in the ownership of the then government-owned shares in each regional trustee bank.

Most of these community trusts have sold their trustee bank shares and now manage significant and diversified portfolios of investments for the community public benefit in their local area or region in New Zealand. They are regulated by the Community Trusts Act, and are subject to the terms of their trust deeds (which are also regulated by that Act).

The statutory purpose of the community trusts is to hold property (and property vested in them) on trust to be applied for charitable, cultural, philanthropic, recreational, and other purposes that are beneficial to their communities, principally in their area or region (see section 12 of the Community Trusts Act).

Foundation North is also an incorporated charitable trust under the Charitable Trusts Act.

As a community trust providing grant funding to a range of Auckland and Northland based community organisations and entities, Foundation North has substantially similar characteristics to a "governmental entity" that is a "controlled entity", as described in subparagraphs B(2) and B(2)(b) of Section VIII of the CRS Standard, and has sufficient substituting characteristics which indicate that such a community trust presents a low risk of being used to evade tax.

Foundation North is an investment entity under Section VIII(A)(6)(b) of the CRS Standard as its gross income is primarily attributable to investing, reinvesting, or trading in financial assets, and it is managed by another entity that is a financial institution.

Foundation North:

- While not wholly government owned and controlled, the Crown effectively is its settlor and protector, and is responsible (along with its trustees) for its governance and operational oversight;
- Is regulated under the Community Trusts Act, Charitable Trusts Act, and other New Zealand law, including Crown governance and oversight;
- Has objects that are solely for public benefit purposes within its specific area or region (under the Community Trusts Act and its trust deed);
- Only provides grant benefits to community based organisations and entities, in terms of the Community Trusts Act and its trust deed;
- Does not seek external funding for investment, but derives its income from the investment of its original Crown endowment;
- Derives investment income that is not derived from the carrying on of a commercial business providing financial services to private persons; and
- As an incorporated charitable trust, if it was ever liquidated or dissolved, the treatment of any surplus assets would be determined by the High Court of New Zealand.

Scope of determination

Foundation North does not fully satisfy the requirements for, but has substantially similar characteristics to, a "governmental entity" that is a "controlled entity", as described in subparagraphs B(2) and B(2)(b) of Section VIII of the CRS Standard.

This determination is issued subject to the following conditions being satisfied by Foundation North, that:

- It continues to *not* operate a commercial business that provides financial services to private persons;
- It continues to be a community trust that is subject to the Community Trusts Act;
- It continues to be an incorporated charitable trust under the Charitable Trusts Act; and
- Because of its status as also being an incorporated charitable trust, if ever liquidated or dissolved, the High Court of New Zealand will decide how any of its surplus assets are vested, and that such a decision will be consistent with the objects of its trust deed and the scheme of the Community Trusts Act.

Determination

Foundation North, as outlined in the scope of this determination, is a non-reporting financial institution for the purposes of the CRS Applied Standard and the requirements under Part 11B of the Tax Administration Act 1994.

Application date

This determination applies for the CRS reporting period 1 July 2017 to 31 March 2018, and subsequent CRS reporting periods under the CRS Applied Standard.

Dated at Hamilton this 26th day of July 2018.

Tony Morris

Customer Segment Lead Significant Enterprises Customer Segment

LEGAL DECISIONS – CASE NOTES

This section of the TIB sets out brief notes of recent tax decisions made by the Taxation Review Authority, the High Court, Court of Appeal, and the Supreme Court.

We've given full references to each case, including the citation details where it has already been reported. Details of the relevant Act and section will help you to quickly identify the legislation at issue. Short case summaries and keywords deliver the bare essentials for busy readers. The notes also outline the principal facts and grounds for the decision.

These case reviews do not set out Inland Revenue policy, nor do they represent our attitude to the decision. These are purely brief factual reviews of decisions for the general interest of our readers.

Enforcement Proceedings, Judicial Review and Interim Relief

Case	Shane Warner Builders Limited v Commissioner of Inland Revenue [2018] NZHC 1654
Decision date	5 July 2018
Act(s)	Judicial Review Procedure Act 2016; Companies Act 1993; Tax Administration Act 1994
Keywords	Interim relief, liquidation, stay of proceedings, financial relief, tax integrity

Summary

Shane Warner Builders Ltd ("the applicant"), by its sole director and shareholder, Shane Warner ("Mr Warner") sought interim relief in the form of a stay of the liquidation proceedings filed by the Commissioner of Inland Revenue ("the Commissioner") to recover unpaid PAYE and Goods and Services Tax (GST) in order to allow its judicial review proceedings to be heard. The applicant sought declarations in the judicial review proceedings that the Commissioner has erred in law and acted unreasonably in failing to accept its proposal to pay outstanding tax over time. The Court declined to grant interim relief to the applicant as it was not satisfied that an interim order was reasonably necessary to preserve the applicant's position.

Impact

The judgment confirms that the Commissioner is not required to accept taxpayer proposals to pay off outstanding tax over time over continuing with enforcement proceedings.

Facts

The applicant had difficulty keeping up with its tax obligations since operation began in 2012. The applicant had several instalment arrangements in place to pay off its tax debt over time since 2013. However, it had consistently failed to keep to these instalment arrangements and keep current taxes up to date, despite having the advantage of several write offs over the years totalling \$106,000. By 25 April 2018, the applicant had tax arrears of \$105,679.35.

The Commissioner filed her third statutory demand in November 2017 and made an application to put the company into liquidation on 31 January 2018. The liquidation proceeding was adjourned several times to allow the applicant to apply for financial relief.

The applicant made a first proposal to pay off the tax arrears on 9 April 2018 through instalment payments over time and lump sum payments. The proposal was considered and declined based on the applicant's past history of failing to comply with previous instalment and lump sum arrangements.

The applicant made a second proposal on 23 April 2018. The applicant was advised on 24 April 2018 that the second proposal had been considered and declined based on the applicant's past history of failing to comply with previous instalment and lump sum arrangements and because the applicant has failed to offer evidence that would give the Commissioner confidence that it would be able to meet the terms of this proposal and its current obligations.

The applicant filed an application for judicial review of the Commissioner's decision and sought interim relief to prevent the liquidation proceeding until the judicial review was determined.

Decision

Position to preserve

The Court was not satisfied that the applicant had a position to preserve that would justify the granting of interim relief. On an overall assessment, the Court considered the application for interim relief was an effort to have its application for financial relief considered fairly and consistently with the Tax Administration Act 1994 ("the TAA") and it had already had that opportunity.

In its judicial review proceedings the applicant alleged the Commissioner had erred in law or acted unreasonably in taking into account or failing to take into account factors set out in its statement of claim. These included the misapplication of the applicant's payments by the Commissioner, a payment of \$15,000 made in April 2018 and the applicant's failure to provide further information.

The Court found there was no suggestion there had been any incorrect allocation of instalment payments at the time the statutory demand was issued in respect of defaults in payment of new tax, and where there was it was due to incorrect coding by the taxpayer. In addition, the Commissioner's decision was based on her assessment of the applicant's history on its ability to meet its tax obligations. The disputes as to specific amounts made no material difference to the background to the Commissioner's decision. There was no dispute that there were defaults in the payment of new tax, and this was quite rightly a matter of significance to the Commissioner in rejecting the second proposal.

There was no doubt the case officer turned her mind to the recovery that might be obtained through agreeing to an instalment arrangement in preference to continuing with liquidation proceedings. Her correspondence in both proposals was directed at obtaining information that would assist in her decision making regarding outstanding arrears and future tax compliance. The information provided had been insufficient to satisfy the Commissioner there would be a change from the previous pattern and the applicant would have the resources to pay tax when it was due.

The Court found there was no predetermination and/or bias on behalf of the Commissioner as alleged. The evidence established that the case officer engaged with the applicant's counsel over both proposals. She sought further information following the second proposal and had her decision peer reviewed despite having no obligation to do so. In addition, the Commissioner agreed to a number of adjournments of the liquidation proceedings to allow the proposals to be developed by the applicant and considered by the Commissioner.

The evidence provided by the applicant was considered insufficient to indicate there was a real possibility that any further review by the Commissioner would produce a different result. The Court considered this especially so given the evidence provided by the case officer (in an affidavit dated 5 June 2018) where she responded to the applicant's allegations as to the decision making process in detail and explained how and why the recommended rejection of the proposal was made. This was not a case where the applicant had a reasonable chance of success in either the judicial review proceedings or on the application for financial relief.

Public interest

The Court accepted it was in the public interest that the Commissioner could carry out her statutory duties under the TAA including enforcement action expeditiously. The Court considered the integrity of the tax system would be undermined if the right of the Commissioner to enforce payment of an undisputed tax debt through liquidation is frustrated by requiring the Commissioner to be a party to continuing judicial review proceedings which are without merit.

Appeal not setting aside bankruptcy notice is direct to the Court of Appeal

Case	Muir v Commissioner of Inland Revenue [2018] NZHC 1834
Decision date	24 July 2018
Act(s)	Senior Courts Act 2016 ss 4 and 56;
	High Court Rules 2016 r 1.2;
	New Zealand Bill of Rights Act 1990 s 27; Insolvency Act 2006
Keywords	bankruptcy notice, leave to appeal, interlocutory application, jurisdiction

Summary

In a decision on 15 June 2018, Dr Muir's application to set aside a bankruptcy notice issued against him by the Commissioner was dismissed by the High Court. Dr Muir sought leave from the High Court to appeal to the Court of Appeal.

The High Court agreed with the Commissioner and held that an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is not an interlocutory application; rather a stand-alone proceeding. As such, the High Court had no jurisdiction to grant the application for leave and Dr Muir needs to appeal directly to the Court of Appeal.

Impact

This decision confirms that an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is a stand-alone proceeding. The High Court does not have jurisdiction to grant leave to appeal to the Court of Appeal and an appeal must be directly to the Court of Appeal.

This will also apply to the Commissioner if a bankruptcy notice is set aside. If the Commissioner wishes to appeal, she must appeal directly to the Court of Appeal and not apply for leave to the High Court.

Facts

Dr Muir, the judgment debtor, made an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice issued against him by the Commissioner. The High Court dismissed this application on 15 June 2018 (June Decision).

Dr Muir then made an application to the High Court for leave to appeal the June Decision.

Decision

The High Court held that following the scheme of the Insolvency Act 2006 and the decision in Prescott v New Zealand Police [2017] NZHC 2701 at [7], an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is not an interlocutory application as the decision goes to substance not to procedure. An application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is a stand-alone proceeding.

Given that an application to set aside a bankruptcy notice is not an interlocutory application, s 56(3) of the Senior Courts Act 2016 (Act) does not apply.

The High Court held that it had no jurisdiction to grant the application for leave under s 56(3) of the Act.

If Dr Muir wishes to challenge the June Decision he must appeal directly to the Court of Appeal under s 56(1) of the Act (Dr Muir will also have to seek leave from the Court of Appeal to file a late appeal).

Costs were reserved pending determination of the appeal in Commissioner Inland Revenue Department v New Orleans Hotel 2011 Ltd [2018] NZHC 971.

REGULAR CONTRIBUTORS TO THE TIB

Office of the Chief Tax Counsel

The Office of the Chief Tax Counsel (OCTC) produces a number of statements and rulings, such as interpretation statements, binding public rulings and determinations, aimed at explaining how tax law affects taxpayers and their agents. The OCTC also contributes to the "Questions we've been asked" and "Your opportunity to comment" sections where taxpayers and their agents can comment on proposed statements and rulings.

Legal and Technical Services

Legal and Technical Services contribute the standard practice statements which describe how the Commissioner of Inland Revenue will exercise a statutory discretion or deal with practical operational issues arising out of the administration of the Inland Revenue Acts. They also produce determinations on standard costs and amortisation or depreciation rates for fixed life property used to produce income, as well as other statements on operational practice related to topical tax matters.

Legal and Technical Services also contribute to the "Your opportunity to comment" section.

Policy and Strategy

Policy advises the Government on all aspects of tax policy and on social policy measures that interact with the tax system. They contribute information about new legislation and policy issues as well as Orders in Council.

Litigation Management

Litigation Management manages all disputed tax litigation and associated challenges to Inland Revenue's investigative and assessment process including declaratory judgment and judicial review litigation. They contribute the legal decisions and case notes on recent tax decisions made by the Taxation Review Authority and the courts.

GET YOUR TAX INFORMATION BULLETIN ONLINE

The Tax Information Bulletin (TIB) is available online as a PDF at www.ird.govt.nz (search keywords: Tax Information Bulletin). You can subscribe to receive an email alert when each issue is published. Simply go to www.ird.govt.nz/aboutir/newsletters/tib and complete the subscription form.

There is a TIB index at the link above which is updated annually.